UCLA UCLA Electronic Theses and Dissertations

Title Advanced Channel Engineering for Thin Body Transistors

Permalink https://escholarship.org/uc/item/0wz320xb

Author Chien, Po-Yen

Publication Date 2016

Peer reviewed|Thesis/dissertation

UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA

Los Angeles

Advanced Channel Engineering for Thin Body Transistors

A dissertation submitted in partial satisfaction of the

requirements for the degree Doctor of Philosophy

in Electrical Engineering

by

Po-Yen Chien

2016

ⓒ Copyright by

Po-Yen Chien

2016

ABSTRACT OF THE DISSERTATION

Advanced Channel Engineering for Thin Body Transistors

by

Po-Yen Chien

Doctor of Philosophy in Electrical Engineering University of California, Los Angeles, 2016 Professor Jason C. S. Woo, Chair

As transistor dimension kept scaling down, many challenges arises such as worse electrostatic control and higher variability. In order to address these issues, thin down body thickness is widely accepted and device structures such as FinFET and SOI are employed. Although FinFET has been adopted as main device structure by major foundries like Intel and TSMC in 20nm node and beyond, its analog performances like g_m and f_T are still lagging behind the bulk and SOI and prevent it from applying to SOC applications. In order to maintain the scaling trend, new materials and/or novel device design is needed. Therefore, channel engineering by using laterally composed with different electron affinities along the channel is proposed to show improved analog performance.

Besides thinning down body thickness, there are other methods to realize thin body and one of them is applying channel engineering by employing deeply retrograde doping profile (DRCP)

in bulk device. The doping profile is designed such that it behaves like a thin body device while maintaining bulk device structure. The advantage of DRCP device is that it is relatively cheap and less complicated in terms of manufacturing than those device structures with physically thinner silicon body like FinFET and SOI. It is then instructive to understand whether DRCP device can deliver comparable device performance as FinFET and SOI in 20nm regime. The physics of DRCP device is investigated by TCAD simulation tools and compared with halo device (conventional bulk device) to show the origin of the superior performance. The device performances of bulk device, DRCP, FinFET and SOI are compared to show the capability of DRCP device.

The other approach to make thin body is to utilize 2D materials like transition metal dichalcogenides (TMDs) as channel material of transistor owning to its ultra-thin body property. 2D materials such as MoS₂ and WSe₂ were extensively exploited recently for FET fabrication due to the good short channel effect control and potential superior carrier transport. Among these 2D materials, WSe₂ is particularly attractive since p-type doping has been achieved making it possible for depletion mode p-FET. However, lack of reliable doping technique makes the doping of the WSe₂ difficult to be accomplished. In this dissertation, WSe₂ doped by controllable W:Ta cosputtering process and synthesized by post selenization is demonstrated. The material synthesis and characterization of WSe₂ are discussed. The transmission line method (TLM) structure is used to extract the sheet resistance and contact resistance with palladium contact. The MESFET is fabricated and the performance are discussed. The dissertation by Po-Yen Chien is approved.

Brian C. Regan

Chih-Kong Ken Yang

Jason C.S. Woo, Committee Chair

University of California, Los Angeles

2016

To my parents and my wife

Table of Contents

Chapter 1 Introduction

1.1 Overview	1
1.2 Motivation and objective	2
1.3 Organization	5

Chapter 2 Graded Channel for Improved Analog Performance

2.1 Introduction
2.2 Simulation calibration
2.3 Device structure and concept
2.3.1 Simulation setup and device structure
2.3.2 Device theory
2.4 Simulation studies
2.4.1 Enhanced carrier transport
2.4.2 Improved output resistance
2.4.3 Other device performance
2.4.4 Graded channel device with various electron affinities

2.4.5 Graded channel device with different junction locations	22
2.5 Summary	23
Chapter 3 Deeply Retrograde Channel Doping Profile for Improved Di	gital

Performance

3.1 Introduction	5
3.2 Device structure and concept	6
3.3 Simulation results	8
3.3.1 Simulation methodology and simulated device structure	8
3.3.2 Improved digital performance	2
3.3.3 Improved threshold voltage variability	5
3.3.4 Improved analog performance	9
3.3.5 Comparisons of DRCP device, conventional device, SOI and FinFET 4	1
3.4 Summary 4	3
Chapter 4 Doped WSe ₂ Channel Field-Effect Transistor for Back End	
Applications	
4.1 Introduction	4

4.2 WSe ₂ thin film preparation and material characterization	46
4.2.1 WSe ₂ thin film preparation	46

4.2.2 Material characterization of WSe ₂ film	47
4.3 Contact resistance and sheet resistance measured by TLM structure	49
4.3.1 TLM fabrication process	49
4.3.2 The characteristics of TLM structure	50
4.4 Fabrication and characteristics of WSe ₂ MESFET	51
4.4.1 WSe ₂ MESFET fabrication	51
4.4.2 Characteristics of WSe ₂ MESFET	52
4.5 Summary	55

Chapter 5 Conclusion and Future Work

Dafar		50
5.2	2 Future Work	57
5.	1 Conclusion	56

List of Figures

Fig. 1.1 V_{TH} variability for 65nm and 45nm bulk devices
Fig. 2.1 Comparison of drain current and transconductance for FinFET and SOI devices at 20nm
channel length
Fig. 2.2 Transconductance versus channel length for FinFET and planar bulk MOSFET 8
Fig. 2.3 Intrinsic gain and cut-off frequency versus channel length for SOI device, bulk device
and FinFET9
Fig. 2.4 FinFET simulation and experimental structures for calibration
Fig. 2.5 Calibration of simulation results to experimental data for (a) FinFET and (b) SOI device
Fig. 2.6 Simulated structure of double gate graded channel device and the electron affinity
changes along the channel
Fig. 2.7 Carrier density and velocity distribution along the channel for graded channel device and
homo junction device
Fig. 2.8 Lateral electric field distribution along the channel for graded channel device and homo
junction device
Fig. 2.9 Conduction band profiles along the channel for graded channel device and homo
junction device

Fig. 2.10 Transfer characteristics and output characteristics for graded channel device and
homojunction device
Fig. 2.11 Transconductance of graded channel device and homo junction device versus drain
current
Fig. 2.12 The transconductance vs drain current for bulk device and FinFET 17
Fig. 2.13 Output resistance of graded channel and homo junction devices
Fig. 2.14 Intrinsic gain of graded channel and homo junction devices
Fig. 2.15 Cut-off frequency and linearity of graded channel and homo junction devices 20
Fig. 2.16 Transconductance of graded channel device with various electron affinities 21
Fig. 2.17 Output resistance of graded channel device with various electron affinities 21
Fig. 2.18 Transconductance of graded channel device with different junction locations 22
Fig. 2.19 Output resistance of graded channel device with different junction locations 23
Fig. 3.1 Deeply retrograde channel doping profile
Fig. 3.2 Realistic doping profiles for deeply retrograde channel profile
Fig. 3.3 I_D - V_D and I_D - V_G curves of long channel MOSFET with deeply retrograde channel
profile
Fig. 3.4 I_D - V_D curves and I_{eff} of scaled MOSFFET with deeply retrograde channel profile. 27
Fig. 3.5 V _{DSAT} and SS v.s. 1/L for two channel profiles

Fig. 3.6 Simulated device structures and device parameters for deeply retrograde and hal	0
channel profiles	30
Fig. 3.7 Simulated vertical channel doping profiles for halo and deeply retrograde	30
Fig. 3.8 Trade-off in terms of I_{on}/I_{off} , SS, DIBL and V_{TH} variability by changing the halo	charge.
The halo charge was chosen to be $1 \times 10^{13} \text{ cm}^{-2}$ here	31
Fig. 3.9 Trade-off in terms of I_{on}/I_{off} , SS, DIBL and V_{TH} variability by changing the retrog	grade
charge. The retrograde charge was chosen to be $2x10^{13}$ cm ⁻² here	31
Fig. 3.10 (a) Output characteristics of DRCP and HSD device (b) The V_{DSAT} and SS diffe	rence vs
channel length for two doping profiles	33
Fig. 3.11 The 2-D electric field distribution with arrows to pointing the direction of elect	ric field
for halo and deeply retrograde channel profiles inside the channel region	34
Fig. 3.12 The conduction band edge comparison of the deeply retrograde and halo chann	el
profile inside the channel region for $V_D=1V$ and $V_D=0.1V$	34
Fig. 3.13 V _{TH} variability by adapting 3D and FDSOI device structures	35
Fig. 3.14 A _{VT} comparison between our simulation and experiments	37
Fig. 3.15 Vertical doping profiles when changing the standard deviation of Gaussian pro-	file for
deeply retrograde channel profile devices	37
Fig. 3.16 A_{VT} of deeply retrograde Gaussian channel profiles with different standard dev	iation.
A _{VT} increases with increasing standard deviation	38

Fig. 3.17 DRCP devices with different deeply retrograde channel doping concentrations and
HSD devices with different substrate doping
Fig. 3.18 V_{TH} variation by changing the doping concentration for two channel profiles. DRCP
shows smaller slope than HSD and the difference correlate well to the AVT results
Fig. 3.19 The gm and Rout vs. bias current for deeply retrograde and halo channel profiles40
Fig. 3.20 The intrinsic gain $(g_m \ge R_{out})$ vs bias current for deeply retrograde and halo channel
profiles
Fig. 3.21 V _{TH} Variability comparisons of DRCP device, halo device, SOI device and FinFET41
Fig. 3.22 DIBL and SS comparisons of DRCP device, halo device, SOI device FinFET 42
Fig. 3.23 On current comparisons of DRCP device, halo device, SOI device and FinFET 43
Fig. 4.1 On current comparisons of MoS ₂ channel FET, SOI device and FinFET 44
Fig. 4.2 Short channel behaviors comparisons of MoS ₂ channel FET, SOI device and FinFET
Fig. 4.3 On current improvement of MoS ₂ channel FET from mobility
Fig. 4.4 Preparation flow of WSe ₂ thin film prepared by W:Ta co-sputtering process and post
selenization process
Fig. 4.5 Raman spectrum, XRD analysis and TEM picture after the WSe ₂ preparation 48
Fig. 4.6 TLM structure mask pattern 49
Fig. 4.7 TLM characteristics of Pd/p-type doped WSe ₂

Fig. 4.8 Device structure for MESFET	52
Fig. 4.9 MESFET's transfer characteristics	53
Fig. 4.10 MESFET's output characteristics	54
Fig. 4.11 MESFET's transfer characteristics with different back gate bias	54

List of Tables

Table. 2.1 Device parameters from literatures for calibration	11
Table. 3.1 Digital device performance comparison for deeply retrograde and halo devices.	33
Table. 4.1 Process flow of TLM structure	49
Table. 4.2 Process flow of MESFET structure	51

Acknowledgements

First, I would like to thank my advisor, Professor Jason Woo, for his endless patient and valuable advices throughout this journey. He gives me a lot of spaces to explore and tolerant my immature thoughts. I would have given up in the middle of the way without his non-stopping encouragement during these seven years. He teaches me how to think like an engineer and he is also very knowledgeable on device physics.

Second, I would also like to thank my committee members, Prof. Regan, Prof. Candler and Prof. Yang for their suggestions and the time on this work. They provide many valuable opinions to indicate the problems of it. I also want to thank Prof. Stafsudd and Prof. Williams for choosing me as teaching assistant. Such opportunity not only gain me teaching experiences, but also give me financial support in need. I am also very grateful for all the assistance I received from National Chiao-Tung University (NCTU) and National Device Laboratory (NDL). I am benefit a lot from the discussions with Dr. Jong, Dr. Chu and Dr. Ho.

Third, I would like to thank my lab mates. I did have a great time when interacting with you guys ranging from discussing the professional knowledge to simply sharing life experiences. Hsu-Yu Chang and Yanjie Wang, thanks for your suggestions when I try to find a research direction. Bo-Chao Huang, thanks for your suggestions on experiment. Ming Zhang and Esther Chang, thanks for your suggestions both on experiments and simulation. I learn so much from you guys. I also want to thank the past the present colleagues, Ahmet Tura, Ritesh Jhaveri, Girish Nagavarapu, Ali Sajjadi, Bin Li, Wilson Li, Peng Lu and Xuefang Gu. Discussions with you guys are always helpful for me. Thanks to the staffs at UCLA, Wilson Lin, Hoc Ngo and Tom Lee, your technical support is inevitable for my experiments. Deeona, Janet, Mandy and Ryo, you are the best administrators in electrical engineering department. Department won't function well without your contributions.

Last but not least, I would like to thank my parents and my wife. They always stand by my side and encourage me when I had hard time. I would like to present this work to them, especially to my father in the heaven.

VITA

2005	B.S. Electrical Engineering				
	National Central University, Zhongli, Taiwan				
2007	M.S. Engineering and System Science				
	National Tsing Hua University, Hsinchu, Taiwan				
Fall 2011	Teaching/Research Assistant, Electrical Engineering				
To Spring 2016	University of California, Los Angeles				

Publications

<u>Po-Yen Chien</u>, Ming Zhang, Shao-Chia Huang, Min-Hung Lee, Hung-Ru Hsu, Yen-Ting Ho, Yung-Ching Chu, Chao-An Jong, Jason Woo, "Reliable doping technique for WSe₂ by W:Ta cosputtering process" Silicon Nanoelectronics Workshop, IEEE 2016

Ming Zhang, <u>Po-Yen Chien</u>, and Jason C. S. Woo, "Comparative simulation study on MoS₂ FET and CMOS transistor," SOI-3D-Subthreshold Microelectronics Technology Unified Conference (S3S), IEEE 2015

Ming Zhang, <u>Po-Yen Chien</u>, and Jason C. S. Woo, "Comparative simulation study on MoS₂ FET and FinFET," IEEE TENCON 2015 (Invited)

Jason Woo, <u>P.Y. Chien</u>, Frank Yang, S.C. Song, Chidi Chidambaram, Joseph Wang, Geoffrey Yeap, "Improved device variability in scaled MOSFETs with deeply retrograde channel profile" Microelectronics Reliability vol.54, Issue 6-7, pp.1090-1095 2014

Jason Woo, <u>P.Y. Chien</u>, Frank Yang, S.C. Song, Chidi Chidambaram, Joseph Wang, Geoffrey Yeap, "Improved device variability in scaled MOSFETs with deeply retrograde channel profile" ICMAT 2013

Chapter 1 Introduction

1.1 Overview

As transistor dimension kept scaling down, many challenges arises. Device performance degrades due to worse electrostatic control like larger drain-induced-barrier-lowering (DIBL) and subs-threshold swing (SS) [1]. Power consumption increases due to higher device density per area. Lower operation voltage (V_{DD}) can lower both the static and dynamic power efficiently but it is impeded by V_{TH} variation and widely discussed in SRAM [2]. In order to address these issues, thin body concept is widely accepted and device structures such as FinFET and SOI are proposed [3,4]. In 20nm node and beyond, FinFET is adopted as main device structure by major foundries like Intel and TSMC [5,6]. Although FinFET can achieve good digital performance, its analog performances like g_m and f_T are still lagging behind the bulk and SOI and prevent it from applying to SOC applications [7]. In order to maintain the scaling trend, new materials and/or novel device design is needed. Channel region is the core of the transistor and most of the problems mentioned above is closely related to it. Therefore, it is particularly important and attractive to investigate the influence of channel engineering in such thin body device.

Besides FinFET and SOI, there are other methods to realize thin body and one of them is doing channel engineering by employing deeply retrograde doping profile (DRCP) in bulk device. The doping profile is designed such that it behaves like thin body device and improves short channel effect while maintaining bulk device structure [8]. The advantage of DRCP is that it is relatively cheap and less complicated in terms of manufacturing than those device structures with physically thinner silicon body like FinFET and SOI. It is therefore interesting and helpful to understand the physics of DRCP and whether DRCP can deliver comparable device performance as FinFET and SOI devices in short channel regime (in L_G <30nm).

The other approach to make thin body is to utilize 2D materials such as transition metal dichalcogenides (TMDs) as channel material of transistor owning to its ultra-thin body property. TMDs like MoS₂ and WSe₂ were exploited recently for FET fabrication due to the good short channel effect from the nature of thin body and potential superior carrier transport [9]. Unlike MoS₂, there are relatively few studies on WSe₂ and also among these 2D materials, WSe₂ is particularly attractive since it can be used as p-FET and makes the CMOS operation feasible [10]. However, lack of reliable doping technique makes the precise doping of the WSe₂ very difficult to achieve [10,11]. It would be helpful and interesting to investigate the doping technique, characteristics and transistor behaviors of doped WSe₂ and such investigation is crucial for the further applications of WSe₂ channel device.

1.2 Motivation and Objective

For 20nm and beyond, FinFET has been adopted as one of the major devices by industries for digital applications due to its superior electrostatic control and the necessity of increasing current per foot print [5,6]. However, the analog performance of FinFET is still facing challenges such as lower transconductance (g_m) and cut-off frequency (f_T) due to worse carrier transport and higher parasitic resistance and capacitance [7]. In order to address this issue, novel device design and/or different material system are needed. In this dissertation, the TCAD simulation is calibrated to experimental data in order to capture the required physics in short channel regime. The channel engineering regarding to graded channel concept by utilizing different electron affinities along the channel is then proposed to improve analog performance of FinFET such as g_m , output resistance (R_{out}) and intrinsic gain. Such channel design can improve analog performance and make FinFET suitable for SOC applications.

Power consumption is a big issue when scaling down CMOS and lower the operating voltage (V_{DD}) is very helpful to reduce both the static ($I_{off}*V_{DD}$) and dynamic power ($1/2*CV_{DD}*f$). However, lower the operation voltage is seriously obstructed by V_{TH} variation [2]. V_{TH} variation is consisting of two components which are inter-die and intra-die. Inter-die is caused by manufacturing fluctuation such as critical dimension (CD) variation and can be compensated by some circuit techniques like adapted back gate bias. However, the later one is caused by some physical mechanisms like random dopant fluctuation (RDF), line edge roughness (LER) and metal grain granularity (MGG) and require other means to improve it [12-15]. Among these mechanisms, RDF is the dominating mechanism and is more than 50% of the total variations at 45nm as shown in Fig. 1.1 [16].



Fig. 1.1 V_{TH} variation for 65nm and 45nm bulk devices.

It is found that advanced device structures such as SOI and FinFET can reduce V_{TH} variability from RDF due to the low channel doping levels, but these solutions are more expensive and complicated in terms of manufacturing compared to planar bulk MOSFETs [3,17]. Recently, with the advance in silicon epitaxial growth, scaled planar MOSFETs with DRCP was proposed to reduce V_{TH} variability due to RDF and attempt to extend planar MOSFET beyond the 20nm-node [15,18,19]. However, prior literatures about DRCP mainly focus on the capability of delivering higher device performances rather than explaining the physics behind [8,20,21]. It is therefore critical to understand whether DRCP can deliver comparable or better device performance compared with SOI and FinFET in 20nm-node and beyond. In this dissertation, the physics of DRCP is investigated by using TCAD simulation tools. The device performance of

DRCP, halo device (typical bulk device), SOI and FinFET are compared and show the limitation of DRCP device.

Recently, transition metal di-chalcogenides (TMDs) like MoS₂ and WSe₂ draws much attentions for FET fabrication due to their good electrostatic control, owning to the nature of thin body and non-zero bandgap, and potential superior transport properties [9,22,23]. Among these 2D materials, WSe₂ is particularly attractive since the p-type doping has been achieved making it possible for depletion mode p-FET [10]. However, the precise doping of WSe₂, especially in the case of high doping concentration, is difficult due to the absence of a controllable doping technique [10,11]. The low hole mobility is also a concern for non-exfoliated (CVD related synthesized) WSe₂ though exfoliated WSe₂ can reach high hole mobility $(140 \text{ cm}^2/\text{Vs})$ [24]. In this dissertation, WSe₂ doped by controllable W:Ta co-sputtering process is investigated. Using this technique, high accepter doping concentration and good hole mobility were obtained. Low sheet resistance and contact resistance were also obtained in transmission line method (TLM) structure [25]. WSe₂ channel Transistor was fabricated and analyzed. Although the simulation study shows that 2D materials can't deliver comparable on current than silicon based thin body devices such as FinFET and SOI devices [26], the high doping and good mobility achieved by co-sputtering process can still make WSe₂ a potential channel material in thin film transistor for back-end applications.

1.3 Organization

The dissertation is organized as following chapters:

In chapter 1, the overview and background knowledge of the dissertation is provided. The importance of channel engineering is emphasized.

In chapter 2, The TCAD simulation tools are calibrated to 14nm-node SOI and FinFET experimental data to capture the needed physics in short channel regime. The graded channel concept by using different electron affinities materials in channel region is proposed to improve analog performance at 14nm-node. It shows higher g_m , R_{out} and intrinsic gain by improving the carrier transport and short channel effect in terms of DIBL. Optimization of the graded channel is also discussed.

In chapter 3, the physics of deeply retrograde device is investigated by TCAD simulation and show the reason why it can deliver higher drain current, suppress the short channel effect in terms of lower drain-induced-barrier-lowering (DIBL) and lower V_{TH} variability compared to the halo device at L_G =29nm. It is also found out that it has higher g_m , R_{out} and intrinsic gain due to higher mobility and lower DIBL. The device performance of DRCP device is also compared with bulk, SOI and FinFET to show the capability of DRCP device.

In chapter 4, Preparation and material characterization of WSe₂ by using W:Ta co-sputtering doping technique and post selenization synthesis are discussed. WSe₂ was then used as channel materials for MESFET and TLM fabrication. The TLM measurement results show low sheet resistance and contact resistance when contact with palladium and MESFET's extraction results show high p-type doping concentration and good hole mobility.

In chapter 5, the conclusion of the dissertation is summarized and the future work is proposed.

Chapter 2

Graded channel for improved analog performance

2.1 Introduction

Shrinking down body thickness is a straightforward idea to achieve thin body such as FinFET and SOI and FinFET has been adopted as one of the major devices by industries for digital applications since it can deliver higher current per footprint [5,6]. Although FinFET and SOI shows comparable digital performance [5,27], the comparison of the transfer characteristics and g_m versus bias current for FinFET and SOI shows that FinFET actually has 36% lower I_{on} and 40% lower g_m compared to SOI device if the drain current is normalized to real channel width (2*fin height + channel width) instead of the fin pitch at 20nm channel length as shown in Fig. 2.1. This degradation is believed to be due to both the worse carrier transport from lower channel mobility and larger source/drain parasitic resistance.



Fig. 2.1 Comparison of drain current and transconductance for FinFET and SOI devices at 20nm channel length

Fig. 2.2 compares the measured results of g_m versus channel length for FinFET and planar bulk MOSFET. The g_m of FinFET is 20% lower than planar bulk MOSFET at V_{GT}=0.2V, V_{DS}=1V and larger g_m degradation is expected with larger gate bias because of parasitic resistance [7].



Fig. 2.2 Transconductance versus channel length for FinFET and planar bulk MOSFET

Fig. 2.3 shows the intrinsic gain and f_T versus channel length for bulk device, SOI device and FinFET. [4-7, 28-34] It shows that the intrinsic gain of FinFET is around twice larger than SOI and bulk device despite of lower g_m at 20nm L_G , which implies that FinFET has much higher (more than twice) output resistance than bulk device and SOI device. This suggests that the electrostatic control and short channel effect suppression of FinFET is better than both bulk device and SOI device since R_{out} is related to drain-induced-barrier-lowering (DIBL) and channel length modulation (CLM). On the other hand, the f_T of FinFET's is only 60% of the bulk device and SOI device. (~150GHz versus 250GHz and 300GHz at 20nm regime) This indicates that FinFET not only has lower g_m , but also larger intrinsic parasitic capacitance compared to bulk device and SOI device [35]. In order to address this issue and make FinFET suitable for SOC applications, novel device design or different material system need to be proposed. In this chapter, TCAD simulation tools are calibrated to 14nm-node SOI and FinFET experimental data to catch the necessary physics in short channel regime. The graded channel concept is then proposed and optimized to improve FinFET's carrier transport and analog/RF performance such as *gm*, output resistance (R_{out}), intrinsic gain, and *f*_T.



Fig. 2.3 Intrinsic gain and cut-off frequency versus channel length for SOI device, bulk device and FinFET

2.2 Simulation Calibration

The TCAD simulation tool is used to investigate and compare the analog performance of different devices before proposing any solution [36]. However, simulation tools can't provide convincing results without calibration. Therefore, it is calibrated to experimental data before any investigations. It is calibrated to the state-of-the-art experimental data from major foundries such as Intel and IBM and the relevant device parameters are listed in Table 2.1. [5,27] Those device

parameters that are required but not specifically shown in the literature such as source/drain contact resistances, doping gradient and doping levels are chosen from other published literature and ITRS report [3,4,17,28,30,37]. Graded channel concept involves in modifying the carrier velocity and density profiles along the channel and therefore catch the necessary physics for velocity profile is important to demonstrate the graded channel concept. The Monte Carlo simulation is not used here since it needs many input parameters such as mean free paths and collision cross-sections for electron and hole and might lead to wrong simulation results if some of them are not correct [38]. Hydrodynamic model is not adopted either since the energy balance model can't be solved correctly without accurate input parameters for mean free path and interfaces [39,40]. In order to capture the velocity overshoot phenomenon, which may have positive effect in short channel regime, saturation velocity is calibrated with drift-diffusion transport model to provide the reasonable results while maintain computational efficiency [41,42]. Additional mobility model is also included in the mobility model to account for the mobility degradation phenomenon due to the thickness fluctuation in thin silicon body [43]. Quantum confinement of the carriers due to the thin body is considered by using calibrated density gradient model [44]. Fig. 2.4 shows the simulation and experimental structures and Fig. 2.5 is the calibration results for FinFET and SOI devices [5,27]. Not only the transfer characteristics and output characteristics of FinFET fit to experimental data within 5% error but also It also fits to SOI experimental data. It indicates that the simulation results produced by calibrated TCAD simulation tools can reproduce convincing data both for FinFET and SOI device with single set of models, which means the calibrated simulation tool is robust and can apply to different devices in short channel length ($L_G=20$ nm). It is also accurate enough (<5%)

difference) for us to further investigate analog performance even for second order analog performances like linearity.

Device parameters	FinFET	Device parameters	SOI
Channel length (nm)	20	Channel length (nm)	20
Fin height (nm)	42	Body thickness (nm)	5
Fin width (nm)	8	BOX thickness (nm)	20
Fin pitch (nm)	42	Gate oxide thickness (nm)	0.67
Gate oxide thickness (nm)	0.9	Spacer length (nm)	5

Table 2.1 Device parameters from literatures for calibration



Fig. 2.4 FinFET simulation and experimental structures for calibration



(a) I_D -V_G and I_D -V_D calibration results for FinFET



(b) I_D -V_G calibration results for SOI device

Fig. 2.5 Calibration of simulation results to experimental data for (a) FinFET and (b) SOI device

2.3 Device structure and concept

2.3.1 Simulation setup and device structure

In digital applications, FinFET with tall fin height is widely adopted as one of the main devices for 20nm and beyond. In order to mimic such FinFET structure (high aspect ratio) while maintaining computational efficiency, double gate structure is chosen for simulation. Device simulation employed the calibrated TCAD simulation tools mentioned in previous section. Device parameters are based on ITRS report and experimental data [37,5]. Fig. 2.6 shows the proposed simulated structure which is consist of two materials with different electron affinities along the channel. Silicon with smaller electron affinity (4.05eV) is close to source side and tensile strained silicon with larger electron affinity (4.22eV) is close to drain side. This results in a large threshold voltage close to source side and a small threshold voltage close to drain side.

When this device is turned on at saturation regime, it will induce more uniform inversion charge distribution along the channel than pure silicon device (homojunction device). Therefore, it will cause the redistribution of lateral electric field, which enhance electric field at the source side and reduce electric field at drain side compared to homojunction device. The reduced electric field at drain side can suppress channel length modulation and therefore increase the R_{out} . The increased electric field at source side can enhance the transport of injected carriers, which results in higher g_m . [45-47] The improvement of both g_m and R_{out} then leads to improved intrinsic gain as will indicated in the following section.



Fig. 2.6 Simulated structure of double gate graded channel device and the electron affinity changes along the channel

2.3.2 Device theory

The idea of graded channel is to make the electron density and electron velocity distribution along the channel more uniform than homojunction device. Fig. 2.7 shows the comparison of graded channel device and the homojunction device for these distributions. It shows that the graded channel device has more uniform electron density and electron velocity distributions than homojunction device. This uniform distribution makes the lateral electric field to redistribute, which results in increases of the electric field at source side and decreases of the electric field at drain side as shown in Fig. 2.8. Higher electric field at the source side will induce higher carrier velocity at the beginning of the channel, which translate to higher injection velocity. Lower electric field at the drain side will reduce the channel length modulation (CLM) and results in better output resistance [45-47].



Fig. 2.7 Carrier density and velocity distribution along the channel for graded channel device and homo junction device



Fig. 2.8 Lateral electric field distribution along the channel for graded channel device and homo junction device

It is well known that, as channel decreases, the potential in drain side will pull down the barrier and induce diffusion current and lower threshold voltage. This phenomenon is called DIBL. In graded channel device, the smaller affinity close to source side results in higher threshold voltage. This difference of the electron affinity and threshold voltage will screen the penetration of electric field from the drain side and reduce the diffusion current and lower drain-induced-barrier-lowering (DIBL). Lower DIBL will then increase output resistance. Fig. 2.9 shows the conduction band distribution along the channel in subthreshold regime for graded channel and homojunction device. It shows that the graded channel device has smaller barrier height changes than homojunction device [48].



Fig. 2.9 Conduction band profiles along the channel for graded channel device and homo junction device

2.4 Simulation studies

2.4.1 Enhanced carrier transport

Fig. 2.10 shows the transfer characteristics and output characteristics for graded channel device and homojunction device. The graded channel device shows higher drain current device

although graded channel device has slightly higher substhreshold swing (~2mV/dec difference). Fig. 2.11 shows the transconductance of graded channel device and homojunction device versus bias current. The transconductance of graded channel device is higher than homojunction by 5%. This is due to the redistribution of the carriers along the channel as mentioned in Fig. 2.7, which results in enhanced electric field and increased injection velocity in the source side as in Fig. 2.8. Fig. 2.11 also shows that graded channel device has larger g_m/I_{on} than homojunction device, which makes graded channel device a more efficient device (g_m/I_{on} is a measure of the speed-topower-dissipation [49]). The small amount of improvement on transconductance is due to the large parasitic resistance of FinFET at source/drain region compared to bulk device as shown in Fig. 2.12 [7,72]. In order to gain more improvement on transconductance, source/drain resistance need to be lowered and the co-optimization of the graded channel along with source/drain region is needed.



Fig. 2.10 Transfer characteristics and output characteristics for graded channel device and homojunction device


Fig. 2.11 Transconductance of graded channel device and homojunction device versus drain current



Fig. 2.12 The transconductance vs. drain current for bulk device and FinFET

2.4.2 Improved output resistance

The ouput resistance of MOSFET is affected by CLM and DIBL. And the graded channel device can improves DIBL by screening the electric field from the drain side as mentioned in Fig. 2.9. Fig. 2.13 shows the output resistance of graded channel device and homojunction device versus different bias current. It shows that the graded channel device can have substantially better output resistance than homojunction device. (~65%) This is because the graded channel device can suppress the DIBL and improves the output resistance. Fig. 2.14 shows the intrinsic gain comparisons of graded channel device and homojunction device. It shows that the graded channel device has much higher intrinsic gain (75% higher) than homojunction device. This is due to the improvement from both transconductance and output resistance.



Fig. 2.13 Output resistance of graded channel and homojunction devices



Fig. 2.14 Intrinsic gain of graded channel and homojunction devices

2.4.3 Other device performance

Other second order analog device performances like the cut-off frequency and linearity are also examined for graded channel device and homojunction device. Fig. 2.15 shows that both of the performances for graded channel device are similar to homojunction device. This is due to the g_m improvement is small (~5%) and the cut-off frequency and linearity are directly related to g_m . To improve f_T and linearity, g_m improvement is needed and therefore lower source/drain resistance is required as described in section 2.4.1. In order to further improve these analog performances, co-optimization of graded channel and lower parasitic resistance is needed.



Fig. 2.15 Cut-off frequency and linearity of graded channel and homojunction devices

2.4.4 Graded channel device with various electron affinities

Since graded channel device can improves device performance by chaning the electron affinity, one might think that increases the electron affinity difference will provide more improvement. Fig. 2.16 shows the transconductance for graded channel device with different electron affinities. The results show that the the transconductance increases with higher electron affinity difference. However, the saturation of transconductance is observed. This is due to the reason that the inversion charges close to source side is decreasing when the electron affinity difference is increasing. Therefore, the improvement of transconductance saturates.

Fig. 2.17 shows the output resistance of graded channel device with various electron affinities. It can be seen that, at first, the improvement of output resistance increases with electron affinity difference increases, but the improvement starts to decrasing after the electron

affinities reaches an optimal value. When the electron affinity difference increases, the carriers become more uniform. However, it also affects the pinch-off region, which in turn affects output resistance. Therefore, there is an optimal point for output resistance improvement. This optimal point may varies for different channel length.



Fig. 2.16 Transconductance of graded channel device with various electron affinities



Fig. 2.17 Output resistance of graded channel device with various electron affinities

2.4.5 Graded channel device with different junction locations

The other design space of graded channel device is where does the junction locate. Fig. 2.18 shows the transconductance for graded channel device with different junction positions. (7nm means the junction is 7nm away from source, 10nm refers to the middle of the channel and 15nm refers to the junction is closer to drain) It shows that there is an optimum point for transconductance improvement. As the junction is closer to the source, the improvement of enhanced electric field and carrier velocity is significant. However, the junction itself purturbs the build-in electric field between source and channel and results in worse subthreshold wing and the transcondictance degradation. As the junction moves toward drain, the electric field enhancement is far away from source and contributes less to the injection carriers. Therefore, there is an optimal point regarding to the junction location for the improvement of transconductance [48].



Fig. 2.18 Transconductance of graded channel device with different junction positions

Fig. 2.19 shows the output resistance for graded channel device with different junction location. As mentioned previously in the section 2.3.2, the graded channel device improves output resistance by decreasing the DIBL. As the junction is closer to drain side, the output resistance decreases. This is due to the fact that, as the junction moves toward the drain, the conduction band profile is becoming similar to the homojunction device, which makes the DIBL improvement smaller. Therefore, the improvement of output resistance is smaller when the junction is closer to drain [48].



Fig. 2.19 Output resistance of graded channel device with different junction positions

2.5 Summary

In this chapter, TCAD simulation tools were calibrated to 14nm-node SOI and FinFET experimental data to capture the physics needed in short channel regime. Graded channel device with different electron affinities along the channel is then proposed and optimized. With proper design, graded channel device shows 5% improved g_m , 65% improved R_{out} and total 75% improved intrinsic gain compared to homojunction device in L_G =20nm regime. The

improvement is due to the redistribution of carriers and velocity along the channel, which results in enhanced electric field and increased injection velocity close to source side, and reduced electric field and decreased DIBL close to the drain side. This contributes to higher transconductance and output resistance and results in higher intrinsic gain.

Chapter 3

Deeply retrograde channel doping profile for improved digital performance

3.1 Introduction

In addition to thin down body thickness to achieve thin body like SOI and FinFET, there are other means to achieve it and deeply retrograde channel doping (DRCP) on bulk device is one of them. This doping profile can be properly designed such that the bulk device behaves like thin body device by reducing the short channel effect. While long channel DRCP devices was found to have lower drain current due to larger body factor in spite of the higher surface mobility [8,20,21], the DRCP device shows attractive characteristics in the sub 45nm regime [15,18,19]. However, the different characteristics between the reported long channel vs. short channel DRCP devices have not been well-understood in publications. In this chapter, the device physics, performance and optimization of deeply scaled MOSFETs with DRCP compared to devices with halo source drain (HSD) is investigated in detail by TCAD simulation. Our TCAD results revealed the origin of the superior DRCP short channel device ($L_G=29$ nm), including the improved I_{on}/I_{off} (12% higher I_{on} and 17% higher I_{eff} at a fixed I_{off} of 10nA/µm), 35% reduction in DIBL and 57% improvement in V_{TH} variability. The 14% higher transconductance and 40% higher output resistance also leads to 60% higher intrinsic gain and makes it attractive for SOC applications. Moreover, DRCP device is also compared with FinFET and SOI to show the capability of the DRCP device in short channel regime.

3.2 Device structure and concept

The ideal deeply retrograde channel profile consists of low surface doping and high retrograde doping as shown in Fig. 3.1. By properly design, the depletion region will only extend to the edge of the high retrograde doping and makes it a thin body like device. Fig. 3.2 shows the sharpest channel doping profile that can be achieved in experiment and it is 3.3nm/dec over two decades of doping changes [50,51].



Fig. 3.1 Deeply retrograde channel doping profile



Fig. 3.2 Realistic doping profiles for deeply retrograde channel profile

In long channel, deeply retrograde MOSFET showed lower drain current and larger *SS* due to large body factor despite the higher surface mobility as can be seen in Fig. 3.3. [8,20,21] However, it showed higher I_D and I_{eff} in short channel due to the higher channel mobility in Fig. 3.4 [18]. This is due to the I_{on} is limited mainly by velocity saturation rather than carrier pinch-off near the drain, which will be addressed in details in the following sections. Therefore, unlike the long channel case, the backgating factor has only small effect on V_{DSAT} , as shown in Fig. 3.5.



Fig. 3.3 I_D - V_D and I_D - V_G curves of long channel MOSFETs with deeply retrograde channel

profile



Fig. 3.4 I_D - V_D curves and I_{eff} of scaled MOSFET with deeply retrograde channel profile

27



Fig.3.5 V_{DSAT} and SS v.s. 1/L for two channel profiles

3.3 Simulation results

3.3.1 Simulation methodology and simulated device structures

In order to examine the physics of DRCP closely, device simulations were performed by using Sentaurus TCAD simulation software [36]. The simulation includes drift-diffusion transport, bandgap narrowing effect, and doping dependent, vertical field dependent and high field saturation model for mobility model. The drift-diffusion model was used for simplicity reason. The quantum-mechanical (QM) model was not included since it was estimated and found out it is not too critical in terms of comparing two devices. One might argue that DRCP device with thin low doping layer behaves like a quantum well, and therefore QM model is needed. However, the thinnest layer we are investigating in this chapter is 8nm, which QM effect is not too important. [44] The device structural parameters are from either ITRS or experimental data and the simulation was calibrated to experiment before simulation [37,15].

The V_{TH} variability simulation was done by impedance field method (IFM) approach [52,53]. IFM is an efficient way to evaluate the variability since it involves AC simulation and only need to simulate one device instead of many devices and calculate the mean and the standard deviation. It is based on linear response theory using Green's function technique and provides a faster and accurate alternative for statistical variability analysis. One more thing need to be mentioned about the variability simulation is, only RDF is included as the variability source and other sources are not considered. This is because the main source of V_{TH} variability in 45nm is RDF and DRCP offers low channel doping and therefore lower RDF compared to conventional device.

The DRCP device was investigated by comparing it with conventional bulk device (halo device). Fig. 3.6 shows the device structures for the two different channel profiles. One is DRCP device and the other one is conventional device with halo source drain. (HSD) For understanding physics purpose, abrupt junction and doping profiles (BOX-like) are assumed for both devices. The vertical channel doping profiles for the DRCP and HSD devices are shown in Fig. 3.7. They are considered to be practical case and optimized in terms of digital performance (I_{on}/I_{off} , subthreshold swing (SS), drain-induced-barrier-lowering (DIBL), and V_{TH} variability) by changing the halo and retrograde charge/dose as shown in Fig. 3.8 and 3.9. The halo charge was chosen to be 1×10^{13} cm⁻² since it has overall optimal device characteristics (lowest SS, good I_{on}/I_{off} , low DIBL, and small V_{TH} variability). The optimal deeply retrograde charge was found to be 2×10^{13} cm⁻², which happens to be the minimum amount to ensure the depletion width does not extend beyond the high doping layer.



Fig. 3.6 Simulated device structures and device parameters for deeply retrograde and halo

channel profiles



Fig. 3.7 Simulated vertical channel doping profiles for halo and deeply retrograde



Fig. 3.8 Trade-off in terms of I_{on}/I_{off} , SS, DIBL and V_{TH} variability by changing the halo charge. The halo charge was chosen to be 1×10^{13} cm⁻² here



Fig. 3.9 Trade-off in terms of I_{on}/I_{off} , SS, DIBL and V_{TH} variability by changing the retrograde charge. The retrograde charge was chosen to be 2×10^{13} cm⁻² here

3.3.2 Improved digital performance

Fig. 3.10 (a) shows the output characteristics of the two devices with L_G =29nm. It is apparent that the DRCP transistor shows much more ideal-like behavior than HSD. The digital device performances for the two devices are extracted out and listed in Table 3.1. The DRCP has 12% higher I_{on}/I_{off} , 17% higher I_{eff} , 35% lower DIBL, and a small 3mV/dec higher SS. Unlike the longer channel case, DRCP has improved I_{on} due to higher channel mobility even though it has larger backgating factor. The difference is that in scaled device, I_{on} is limited mainly by velocity saturation rather than carrier pinch-off near the drain. Therefore, unlike the long channel case, the backgating factor has only small effect on V_{DSAT} , as can be seen in Fig. 3.10 (b). I_{eff} , which is defined to be $(I_H+I_L)/2$ with I_H is the I_{DS} when $V_{GS}=V_{DD}$ and $V_{DS}=V_{DD}/2$, and I_L is the I_{DS} when $V_{GS}=V_{DD}/2$ and $V_{DS}=V_{DD}$, is known to be a better matrix for gate delay [54]. Due to the higher output resistance resulting from improved DIBL, DRCP device has larger improvement in I_{eff} than I_{on} compared to HSD device, further indicating the advantage of scaled transistors with DRCP.

The DIBL improvement of DRCP can be explained by Fig. 3.11. It shows the DRCP can diverge the lateral electric field from drain side to the high retrograde doping layer, in addition to providing charges to reduce the drain side electric-field as in the case of HSD. Therefore, DRCP is more effective in minimizing drain junction's influence on the virtual cathode. As a result, the device with DRCP is more effective in suppressing SCE than HSD device. Fig. 3.12 shows the DRCP has smaller $\Delta \phi$ (ϕ is the diffusion barrier) compared to HSD when V_{DS} increases from 0.1 to 1V. This translates to a DIBL improvement of 35%.



Fig. 3.10 (a) Output characteristics of DRCP and HSD device (b) The V_{DSAT} and SS difference vs channel length for two doping profiles

	Halo	Deeply	Improvement by
		retrograde	deeply retrograde
Ion/Ioff	1.02×10^5	1.15x10 ⁵	+12.7%
I_{eff} (A/µm)	5.62x10 ⁻⁴	6.59x10 ⁻³	+17.2%
DIBL	68.8	44.4	-35%
(mV/V)			
SS	78.4	81.8	+3.4mV/dec
(mV/dec)			

Table 3.1 Digital device performance comparison for deeply retrograde and halo devices



Fig. 3.11 The 2-D electric field distribution with arrows to pointing the direction of electric field

for halo and deeply retrograde channel profiles inside the channel region



Fig. 3.12 The conduction band edge comparison of the deeply retrograde and halo channel

profile inside the channel region for $V_D=1V$ and 0.1V

3.3.3 Improved threshold voltage variability

The variability makes the system more power consuming, degrade system speed and cause low noise margin. The V_{TH} variability sources include random dopant fluctuation (RDF), line edge roughness (LER), gate edge roughness (GER) and interface trapped charge (ITC) and the main origin of the V_{TH} variability is RDF in 45nm technology node for planar device. [16,55] The origin of the RDF is due to the variation in number and position of dopant atoms in the transistor channel. These obstacles can be minimized by adopting novel device structures such as FDSOI or FinFET in scaled MOSFET as shown in Fig. 3.13 [3,17,56]. However, these solutions are more expensive and complicated compared to planar bulk MOSFETs.



Fig. 3.13 V_{TH} variability by adapting 3D and FDSOI device structures

To first order, DRCP device can improves variability by lower the surface doping concentration compared to conventional device. The empirical model indicates that the relationship between V_{TH} variability and doping concentration is [57]:

$$\sigma V_T = 3.19 \times 10^{-8} \times \frac{t_{ox} N_A^{0.401}}{\sqrt{L_{eff} W_{eff}}}$$

where t_{ox} is effective oxide thickness, N_A is channel doping concentration, L_{eff} is channel length and W_{eff} is channel width, all dimensions are in centimeters. Simulation was done to verified this and the results shows that DRCP has A_{VT} of $0.435 \text{mV}*\mu\text{m}$ and HSD device has $1\text{mV}*\mu\text{m}$, which suggesting 57% lower A_{VT} . The low A_{VT} compared to the experimental data [58,59] is due to two reasons: 1. the ideal BOX-like profile used in simulation, 2. the simulation only considers RDF as the variability source. RDF is ~60% of the overall V_{TH} variability in 45nm node [16]. Adding these two effects up makes the simulated A_{VT} comparable to experimental results as shown in Fig. 3.14. Gaussian profiles with different standard deviation in Fig. 3.15 were also simulated to examine the impact of the doping profile sharpness (non-ideal BOX-like doping profile). As expected, the higher the standard deviation (that is, profile which is less deeply retrograde), the higher the A_{VT} and the A_{VT} of DRCP will behaves like HSD device since the channel doping profile is more or less uniform as shown in Fig. 3.16.

Simulation of devices with different retrograde and halo doping concentrations were also performed to check how the doping level affects the variability as shown in Fig. 3.17 and 3.18. As shown in Fig. 3.18, the V_{TH} dependence on the retrograde doping concentration of DRCP is much smaller than V_{TH} dependence on channel doping of HSD. Similarly, the V_{TH} of DRCP device has only weak dependence on the retrograde profile depth. These results correlate well with the results of A_{VT} and indicate that the DRCP has intrinsically better variability immunity.



Fig. 3.14 Avr comparison between our simulation and experiments



Fig. 3.15 Vertical doping profiles when changing the standard deviation of Gaussian profile for deeply retrograde channel profile devices



Fig. 3.16 A_{VT} of deeply retrograde Gaussian channel profiles with different standard deviation.





Fig. 3.17 DRCP devices with different deeply retrograde channel doping concentrations and HSD devices with different substrate doping



Fig. 3.18 V_{TH} variation by changing the doping concentration for two channel profiles. DRCP shows smaller slope than HSD and the difference correlate well to the A_{VT} results

3.3.4 Improved analog performance

Besides digital performance, the analog performance of DRCP and HSD are also compared to investigate whether DRCP can be applied for SOC applications. For analog applications, transistors are typically biased at small I_{DS} for good dynamic range. Fig. 3.19 shows that at a fixed I_{DS} of 200µA/µm, due to the higher channel mobility, DRCP device has 14% higher g_m compared to the HSD device. Note that while I_{on} benefit from high μ , it is ultimately limited by v_{sat} so such ~15% improvement may not be maintained in high drain current regime. At low I_{DS} (small V_G - V_T), v_{sat} is not the limiting factor. I_{DS} and therefore g_m at small V_G - V_T are basically determined by μ , and show bigger improvements compared to I_{on} . The DRCP also has improved gate control (i.e. reduced SCE) which also contributes to higher g_m . In long channel transistors, the R_{out} is determined by the channel length modulation (CLM). For scaled devices, both CLM and DIBL contribute to R_{out} . While long channel MOSFETs with deeply DRCP has worse CLM due to the larger backgating factor, this is not the case for scaled devices as evident in almost identical SS for both doping profiles as shown in the 3.3.2 section. On the other hand, scaled devices with DRCP have 35% smaller DIBL, which is responsible for the R_{out} improvement as shown in Table 3.1. Due to both the improvement from g_m and R_{out} , DRCP device has a significant higher intrinsic gain ($g_m * R_{out}$) of 60% compared to the HSD device, especially when the biasing current, I_{DS} , is small as shown in Fig. 3.20.



Fig. 3.19 The g_m and R_{out} vs bias current for deeply retrograde and halo channel profiles.



Fig. 3.20 The intrinsic gain $(g_m \ge R_{out})$ vs bias current for deeply retrograde and halo channel profiles

3.3.5 Comparisons of DRCP device, conventional bulk device, SOI and FinFET

DRCP device has shown improved digital and analog performances (higher I_{on}/I_{off} , higher I_{eff} , lower DIBL, lower variability, higher g_m , higher R_{out} and higher intrinsic gain) compared to halo device at L_G =29nm. It is also cheaper and less complicated in manufacturing aspect compared to SOI and FinFET. It is then interesting to learn whether DRCP device can outperform SOI and FinFET, especially in short channel regime since SOI and FinFET have been adopted in L_G =20nm regime. Different device performances of DRCP device, bulk device, SOI and FinFET are compared in this sections. The comparisons of V_{TH} variability for DRCP device, bulk device, SOI and FinFET are shown in Fig. 3.21 [3,5,16,18,58,59,60,61,62]. It shows that DRCP device can deliver around 2 times lower V_{TH} variability than conventional bulk device down to L_G =29nm and DRCP has similar variability (~AvT=1.2mV*µm) as SOI and FinFET at 20nm regime since the doping concentration of channel region in SOI and FinFET are also very low and leads to reduced variability from RDF.



Fig. 3.21 V_{TH} Variability comparisons of DRCP device, halo device, SOI device and FinFET

The short channel effect in terms of DIBL and SS are also compared in Fig. 3.22 [3,5,26,27,63,64,65,66,67]. Basically, DRCP device has comparable DIBL and SS as SOI and FinFET due to good short channel effect control. As for the on-current shown in Fig. 3.23 [3,5,26,27,63,64,65,66,67], DRCP device can also deliver same order of magnitude on current as SOI and FinFET in spite of slightly higher V_{DD} (1V vs. 0.7-0.9V). However, such comparable performance is only observed down to L_G =29nm since the depth of high retrograde doping (thickness of low surface doping layer) in our simulation is 8nm and the doping difference between high retrograde doping and low surface doping is 3.5 decades, which means ~2.3nm/dec is required to realize such channel doping profile. The sharpest doping profile in today's technology is 3.3nm [51] and sharper doping profile is needed to maintain the DRCP device's short channel effect (DIBL and SS) and on current as compared to SOI and FinFET when channel length decreases.



Fig. 3.22 DIBL and SS comparisons of DRCP device, halo device, SOI device and FinFET



Fig. 3.23 On current comparisons of DRCP device, halo device, SOI device and FinFET

3.4 Summary

In this chapter, the physics and advantages of scaled planar MOSFETs with DRCP was examined in detail. It was shown that this device has substantial performance advantages compared to HSD MOSFETs. In terms of digital applications, ideal DRCP devices have 12% higher I_{on}/I_{off} , 17% higher I_{eff} , 35% lower DIBL, and 57% lower V_{TH} variability at a fixed I_{off} of 10nA/µm. This is due to the better SCE control, higher channel mobility and lower doping concentration in the channel. As for the analog performance, it has 14% higher transconductance and ~40% higher output resistance, which results in 60% higher intrinsic gain. These results indicate DRCP is a promising choice for analog/SOC and high performance digital applications down to L_G =29nm. The DRCP device is also compared with conventional bulk device, SOI and FinFET to show the capabilities. It shows that the DRCP device has comparable A_{VT}, DIBL, SS and on-current down to 29nm regime. However, it needs sharper doping gradient to maintain this trend when channel length decreases.

Chapter 4

Doped WSe₂ channel field-effect transistor for back end applications

4.1 Introduction

Using two dimensional (2D) materials such as transition metal di-chalcogenides (TMDs) as channel material is another approach to form thin body transistor. TMDs were recently investigated to exploit their advantages such as better electrostatic control and potential superior transport properties for field effect transistor fabrication [9,22,23,24]. It is expected that it can provide higher on-current due to the improved short channel effect from the ultra-thin body. Nonetheless, device simulation based on drift-diffusion model shows that MoS₂ channel transistor can't deliver comparable on-current as other thin body transistors like FinFET and SOI down to 10nm regime, though it shows better short channel effect such as smaller DIBL and SS as shown in Fig. 4.1 and Fig. 4.2. Moreover, the on-current can't be further improved by higher mobility since it is limited by the saturation velocity as shown in Fig. 4.3 [26].



Fig. 4.1 On current comparisons of MoS_2 channel FET, SOI device and FinFET



Fig. 4.2 Short channel behaviors comparisons of MoS2 channel FET, SOI device and

FinFET



Fig. 4.3 On current improvement of MoS₂ channel FET from mobility

However, WSe₂ may have better performance than MoS₂ since it is not investigated completely like MoS₂. Among these 2D materials, WSe₂ is also particularly attractive since it can be used as p-FET and makes the CMOS operation feasible [10]. However, lack of reliable doping technique makes the precise doping of the WSe₂ very difficult to achieve [10,11]. In this chapter, WSe₂ doped by controllable W:Ta co-sputtering process and synthesized by post selenization is investigated. Material preparation and characterization of WSe₂ are discussed. Using this technique, high accepter doping concentration (N_A =6x10¹³cm⁻²) and good hole mobility (=16.5cm²/Vs) were extracted from MESFET transfer curve. Low sheet resistance (17k Ω /sq) and contact resistance (11.4k Ω -µm) were obtained by using palladium metal in transmission line method (TLM) structure. Although the simulation study shows that 2D materials like MoS₂ can't deliver comparable on current than silicon based thin body devices such as FinFET and SOI devices, the high doping and good mobility achieved by co-sputtering process and post selenization can still make WSe₂ a potential channel material in thin film transistor for back-end applications.

4.2 WSe₂ thin film preparation and material characterization

4.2.1 WSe₂ thin film preparation

There are many different ways to prepare WSe₂ thin film for transistor fabrication like mechanical exfoliated, and CVD related synthesis [23,68,69]. Among these methods, CVD related synthesis is more feasible for VLSI applications due to the non-controllable position and thickness produced by exfoliated method. Therefore, CVD-like synthesis by using post selenization is chosen to prepare the WSe₂ film in this chapter. In addition, WSe₂ was doped by W:Ta co-sputtering process since the doped WSe₂ film is essential to lower source/drain contact resistance and enable the CMOS operation.

The following Fig. 4.4 shows the preparation flow of the doped WSe₂ thin film. First, W and Ta were co-sputtered to deposit thin film on top of the SiO₂ film (90nm SiO₂ is chosen so that WSe₂ can be observed under optical microscope). The p-type doping concentration in the film can be controlled by the sputter power ratio of the W and Ta. Second, selenization was done at 750°C-800°C by using 15% H₂Se as precursor in furnace. The H₂Se serve as the selenization source to form WSe₂ and the selenization process can be optimized by tuning the H₂Se concentration and furnace temperature to obtain WSe₂ with good quality.



Fig. 4.4 Preparation flow of WSe₂ thin film prepared by W:Ta co-sputtering process and post selenization process

4.2.2 Material characterization of WSe₂ film

Different material characterizations were used to analyze the composition and the film structure of the films, as shown in Fig. 4.5 Raman spectroscopy with 532nm wavelength was used to check the existence and thickness of the WSe₂. A typical Raman spectrum for WSe₂ is observed after co-sputtering process and it closely matches the experimental data for bulk WSe₂

[70]. XRD analysis shows that there is a c-axis prefer-oriented (002) peak without peak shift. TEM picture show that the thickness is ~14nm after selenization. XPS analysis is also conducted with only W-Se and Ta-Se bond signals detected, which suggests that substitution between dopant Ta and W atom are achieved during the co-sputtering process. Hall measurement is employed to estimate p-type doping concentration and hole mobility – around ~ 10^{13} cm⁻² and around ~ 10 cm^2 /Vs were measured, suggesting that WSe₂ is highly p-doped after preparation.



Fig. 4.5 Raman spectrum, XRD analysis and TEM picture after the WSe₂ preparation

4.3 Contact resistance and sheet resistance measured by TLM structure

4.3.1 TLM fabrication process

In order to lower the source/drain contact resistance for transistor operation, TLM structure is used to measure the contact resistance and sheet resistance. Since the doped WSe₂ film is p-type, palladium which has large work function (~5.12eV) is used as contact metal. The following is a table (Table 4.1) depicts the process flow of the TLM structure fabrication and the Fig. 4.6 is the layout for TLM structure. The contact length of the layout is 20um and the width is 20um.

Process flow steps	Description/details
Starting materials	14nm WSe ₂ /90nm SiO ₂ /p-type silicon wafer
S/D formation	Image reversal lithography
	+ deposit 40nm Pd/80nm Au as S/D pad + lift off
Active area definition	Lithography + SF6 etch 150W 30s + strip PR

Table 4.1 Process flow of TLM structure



Fig. 4.6 TLM structure mask pattern

4.3.2 The characteristics of TLM structure

Fig. 4.7 shows the characteristics of Pd/WSe₂ TLM structure. Large current level (15μ A/µm at V_D=1V and channel length=2µm) was obtained and the current voltage curves are very linear for TLM structures with different length. The contact resistance and sheet resistance were extracted out to be 11.4k Ω -µm and 17k Ω /sq from resistance versus length relationship based on TLM model. This results are compared with other WSe₂ literatures published recently and found out that they are comparable or better [23]. In order to have a rough idea of how much p-type doping concentration is achieved by using co-sputtering process, back envelope calculation is used. The calculation results show that the doping concentration would be $1x10^{14}$ cm⁻² if assuming mobility as 10cm²/Vs and such doping is very high even compared to silicon case. Such high p-type doping concentration in WSe₂ implies why the contact resistance and sheet resistance to explain why the MESFET can't be completely turned off as will be shown in the next section.



Fig. 4.7 TLM characteristics of Pd/p-type doped WSe₂

4.4 Fabrication and characteristics of WSe₂ MESFET

4.4.1 WSe₂ MESFET fabrication

After the analysis of TLM, WSe₂ was used as channel material for MESFET fabrication to examine the device performance. MESFET was chosen since the metal/WSe₂ interface quality might be better than dielectric/WSe₂ interface quality and provide better gate modulation. Another advantage of MESFET is that it is easier to fabricate than MOSFET and provide faster feedback. The table 4.2 depicts the process flow of the MESFET fabrication. It makes the device fabrication free from transfer process with WSe₂ sits on top of the SiO₂. Source/drain palladium metal was deposited before etching WSe₂ film to ensure the large contact area. Aluminum metal was chosen to be the gate metal to form large barrier between Al/WSe₂ and ensure the low gate leakage current.

Process flow steps	Description/details
Starting materials	14nm WSe ₂ /90nm SiO ₂ /p-type silicon wafer
Source/Drain definition	Image reversal lithography with PR AZ-5214-E
Source/Drain deposition	E beam evaporation 40nm Pd/80nm Au
Source/Drain formation	Strip PR by lift-off using acetone
Active area definition	Lithography with PR AZ-5214-E
Remove mask	Strip PR with acetone
Gate definition	Image reversal lithography with PR AZ-5214-E
Gate deposition	E beam evaporation 120nm Al
Gate formation	Strip PR by lift-off using acetone

Table 4.2 Process flow of MESFET structure



Fig. 4.8 Device structure for MESFET

4.4.2 Characteristics of WSe₂ MESFET

The transfer curve and output curves of MESFET are shown in Fig. 4.9 and Fig. 4.10. It clearly displays p-type behavior with large on-current (6μ A/ μ m at V_D=1V and channel length= 6μ m) and very linear output behaviors. It is worth noting that the device cannot be turned off completely, implying that the depletion width cannot extend to the whole WSe₂ film due to extremely high doping concentration. In Fig. 4.11, back gate bias is also applied to provide more gate modulation but it only changes drain current by less than 2%, which implies that the doping of the WSe₂ is very high. In order to verify this and compare with the TLM measurement results, the p-type doping concentration (N_A) and mobility (μ_p) are extracted from the MESFET's transfer characteristics at V_D=0.1V by using transconductance method. W is channel width and L is gate length. The underlap resistance (R_{ul}) of MESFET is calculated by assuming $V_D/I_D=R_{ch}+2R_{ul}$. The slope of the I_D-V_G , given by $R_{ch}=(1/q\mu_pN_A)\times(L/W(14nm-W_D))$ where W_D =
$\sqrt{2\epsilon_{WSe_2}(V_{bi} + V_{GS})/qN_A}$ is used to obtain the N_A and μ_p . The relative permittivity ϵ_{WSe_2} is assumed to be 4.5 based on [71]. The build-in potential V_{bi} is calculated to be 0.85eV by assuming the electron affinity of WSe₂ and work function of Al to be 3.9eV and 4.05eV, and the bandgap of WSe₂ is 1eV since 14nm WSe₂ is considered to be similar to bulk WSe₂ [70]. The calculated values of N_A and μ_p are 6×10^{13} cm⁻² and 16.5 cm²/Vs, respectively. It shows that WSe₂ is heavily p-type doped and it also agrees with Hall measurement results in 4.2 section.

There is a discrepancy between the sheet resistance measurement results from TLM $(17k\Omega/sq)$ and the calculation results from transistor's results (6.3k Ω/sq). It might be attributed to the non-uniformity of the WSe₂ film during the co-sputtering process. Another possible reason might be due to the influences introduced from Al metal gate on top of the WSe₂ film.



Fig. 4.9 MESFET's transfer characteristics



Fig. 4.10 MESFET's output characteristics



Fig. 4.11 MESFET's transfer characteristics with different back gate bias

4.5 Summary

In this chapter, WSe₂ is doped with Ta by using W:Ta co-sputtering process and synthesized by post selenization. The material characterization is used to verify the quality of the thin film after selenization. Typical Raman spectrum of WSe₂ is observed and only W-Se and Ta-Se bond signals were detected in XPS, which suggests that the substitutional process is complete during co-sputtering and selenization process. TLM structure is employed to check the sheet resistance and contact resistance and shows comparable results ($R_c=11.4k\Omega$ -µm and $R_{sh}=17k\Omega/sq$) with recent literatures. It was then used as channel material for MESFET fabrication and shows very linear output characteristics. MESFET can not be completely turned off due to the high p-type doping concentration in channel region. High p-type doping concentration and good hole mobility were extracted out to be $6x10^{13}$ cm⁻² and 16.5cm²/Vs from transconductance method.

Chapter 5 Conclusion and Future Work

5.1 Conclusion

For FinFET (thin body transistors), the TCAD simulation tools are first calibrated to 14nmnode SOI and FinFET experimental data to capture the needed physics in short channel regime. Second, the graded channel concept by using different electron affinities materials in channel region is proposed to improve analog performance at 14nm-node. It changes the carrier density and velocity distribution along the channel and results in more uniform distributions compared to homojunction device. Therefore, it leads to higher g_m , R_{out} and intrinsic gain by improving the carrier transport and short channel effect in terms of DIBL compared to homojunction device.

For bulk device with deeply retrograde doping profile (DRCP), the physics of DRCP device is investigated by TCAD simulation and show the reason why it can deliver higher drain current, suppress the short channel effect in terms of lower drain-induced-barrier-lowering (DIBL) and lower V_{TH} variability compared to the halo device at L_G =29nm. It is also found out that it has higher g_m , R_{out} and intrinsic gain due to higher mobility and lower DIBL. The device performance of DRCP is also compared with bulk device, SOI and FinFET to show that DRCP can only deliver comparable performance as FinFET ans SOI down to 29nm regime.

For WSe₂ channel transistor, preparation, material characterization and electrical characterization of WSe₂ by using W:Ta co-sputtering doping technique and post selenization synthesis are discussed. WSe₂ was then used as channel materials for MESFET and TLM fabrication. The TLM measurement results show low sheet resistance and contact resistance

when contact with palladium and MESFET extraction results show high p-type doping concentration and good hole mobility.

5.2 Future Work

The followings are some possible directions for further investigations:

- Experiment for graded channel device: The graded channel concept can be experimentally implemented by SiGe epitaxial growth in FinFET. The Source/drain region of FinFET in 20nm-node is consist of SiGe wrap around silicon and it can be the source of the SiGe growth. Design and optimize the experiment can be investigated and compared with simulation results to verify the effectiveness of graded channel concept. Co-optimization of the graded channel along with the source/drain resistance reduction can also be investigated to provide more improvement on analog performance.
- Lower p-type doping concentration of the WSe₂ film: It was found out in our experiments that the p-type doping concentration in WSe₂ thin film doped by co-sputtering process is very high (N_A =6x10¹³cm⁻²) and MESFET can't be turned off completely. The fine tune of the co-sputtering process and post selenization to achieve lower p-type doping concentration is needed. In addition, design of experiment for locally doped WSe₂ is also desired to realize the enhancement mode FET.
- **Process integration of WSe₂ FET:** The on-current of WSe₂ channel MESFET is large $(6\mu A/\mu m \text{ at } V_D=1V \text{ and channel length}=6\mu m)$ and comparable to other

literature but the gate modulation weak. Lower doping concentration of WSe₂ can improve gate modulation but other aspects like using different gate dielectric and surface treatments can also be investigated to lower the interface states and improves device performance.

Bibliography

- [1] Y. Taur, T. H. Ning, "Fundamentals of Modern VLSI Devices," 2nd Edition, Cambridge University Press
- [2] A. J. Bhavnagarwala, S. Kosonocky, C. Radens, Y. Chan, K. Stawiasz, U. Srinivasan, S. Kowalczyk, M. M. Ziegler, "A Sub-600-mV, Fluctuation Tolerant 65-nm CMOS SRAM Array With Dynamic Cell Biasing," *IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 43, pp. 946-955, 2008
- [3] C. Auth, C. Allen, A. Blattner, D. Bergstrom, M. Brazier, M. Bost, M. Buehler, V. Chikarmane, T. Ghani, T. Glassman, R. Grover, W. Han, D. Hanken, M. Hattendorf, P. Hentges, R. Heussner, J. Hicks, D. Ingerly, P. Jain, S. Jaloviar, R. James, D. Jones, J. Jopling, S. Joshi, C. Kenyon, H. Liu, R. McFadden, B. McIntyre, J. Neirynck, C. Parker, L. Pipes, I. Post, S. Pradhan, M. Prince, S. Ramey, T. Reynolds, J. Roesler, J. Sandford, J. Seiple, P. Smith, C. Thomas, D. Towner, T. Troeger, C. Weber, P. Yashar, K. Zawadzki, K. Mistry, "A 22nm High Performance and Low-Power CMOS Technology Featuring Fully-Depleted Tri-Gate Transistors, Self-Aligned Contacts and High Density MIM Capacitors," *Symposium on VLSI Technology*, pp.131-132, 2012
- [4] K. Cheng, A. Khakifirooz, P. Kulkarni, S. Ponoth, J. Kuss, D. Shahrjerdi, L. F. Edge, A. Kimball, S. Kanakasabapathy, K. Xiu, S. Schmitz, A. Reznicek, T. Adam, H. He, N. Loubet, S. Holmes, S. Mehta, D. Yang, A. Upham, S.-C. Seo, J. L. Herman, R. Johnson, Y. Zhu, P. Jamison, B. S. Haran, Z. Zhu, L. H. Vanamurth, S. Fan, D. Horak, H. Bu, P. J. Oldiges, D. K. Sadana*, P. Kozlowski, D. McHerron, J. O'Neill, B. Doris, "Extremely Thin SOI (ETSOI) CMOS with Record Low Variability for Low Power System-on-Chip Applications," *IEEE Electron Device Meeting*, pp.49-52, 2009
- [5] S. Natarajan, M. Agostinelli, S. Akbar, M. Bost, A. Bowonder, V. Chikarmane, S. Chouksey, A. Dasgupta, K. Fischer, Q. Fu, T. Ghani, M. Giles, S. Govindaraju, R. Grover, W. Han, D. Hanken, E. Haralson, M. Haran, M. Heckscher, R. Heussner, P. Jain, R. James, R. Jhaveri, I. Jin, H. Kam, E. Karl, C. Kenyon, M. Liu, Y. Luo, R. Mehandru, S. Morarka, L. Neiberg, P. Packan, A. Paliwal, C. Parker, P. Patel, R. Patel, C. Pelto, L. Pipes, P. Plekhanov, M. Prince, S. Rajamani, J. Sandford, B. Sell, S. Sivakumar, P. Smith, B. Song, K. Tone, T. Troeger, J. Wiedemer, M. Yang, K. Zhang, "A 14nm Logic Technology Featuring 2nd-Generation FinFET, Air-Gapped Interconnects, Self-Aligned Double Patterning and a 0.0588 m2 SRAM cell size," *IEEE Electron Device Meeting*, pp.71-73, 2014
- [6] Shien-Yang Wu, C.Y. Lin, M.C. Chiang, J.J. Liaw, J.Y. Cheng, S.H. Yang, S.Z. Chang, M. Liang, T. Miyashita, C.H. Tsai, C.H. Chang, V.S. Chang, Y.K. Wu, J.H. Chen, H.F. Chen, S.Y.

Chang, K.H. Pan, R.F. Tsui, C.H. Yao, K.C. Ting, T. Yamamoto, H.T. Huang T.L. Lee, C.H. Lee, W. Chang, H.M. Lee, C.C. Chen, T. Chang, R. Chen, Y.H. Chiu, M.H. Tsai, S. M. Jang, K.S. Chen, Y. Ku, "An Enhanced 16nm CMOS Technology Featuring 2nd Generation FinFET Transistors and Advanced Cu/low-k Interconnect for Low Power and High Performance Applications," *IEEE Electron Device Meeting*, pp.48-51, 2014

- [7] M. Fulde, "Variation Aware Analog and Mixed-Signal Circuit Design in Emerging Multi-Gate CMOS Technologies" Springer Series in Advanced Microelectronics 28, DOI 10.1007/978-90-481-3280-5_2, pp.19-20, 2010
- [8] S. Venkatesan, J.W. Lutze, C. Lage, W.J. Taylor, "Device Drive Current Degradation Observed with Retrograde Channel Profiles," *IEEE Electron Device Meeting*, pp.419-422, 1995
- [9] S. Kim, A. Konar, W.-S. Hwang, J. H. Lee, J. Lee, J. Yang, C. Jung, H. Kim, J. –B. Yoo, J.-Y. Choi, Y. W. Jin, S. Y. Lee, D. Jena, W. Choi, K. Kim, "High-Mobility and Low-Power Thin-Film Transistors based on Multilayer MoS₂ Crystals," *Nature Communications* 3 1011 2012
- [10] H. Fang, S. Chuang, T. C. Chang, K. Takei, T. Takahashi, A. Javey, "High-Performance Single Layered WSe₂ p-FET with Chemically Doped Contacts," *Nano Letters*, 12 (7) pp.3788-3792, 2012
- [11] H. Fang, M. Tosun, G. Seol, T. C. Chang, K. Takei, J. Guo, A. Javey, "Degenerate n-Doping of Few-Layer Transition Metal Dichalcogenides by Potassium," *Nano Letters*, 13 (5) pp.1991-1995, 2013
- [12] A. Asenov, A. R. Brown, J. H. Davies, S. Kaya, G. Slavcheva, "Simulation of Intrinsic Parameter Fluctuations in Decananometer and Nanometer-Scale MOSFETs," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, Vol. 50, No. 9, pp.1837-1852, 2003
- [13] A. Asenov, S. Kaya, A. R. Brown, "Intrinsic Parameter Fluctuations in Decananometer MOSFETs Introduced by Gate Line Edge Roughness," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, Vol. 50, No. 5, pp.1254-1260, 2003
- [14] N. M. Idris, A. R. Brown, J. R. Watling, A. Asenov, "Simulation Study of Workfunction Variability in MOSFETs with Polycrystalline Metal Gates," *Ultimate Integration on Silicon*, pp.165-168, 2010
- [15] K.Fujita, Y.Torii, M.Hori, J.Oh, L.Shifren, P.Ranade, M.Nakagawa, K.Okabe, T.Miyake, K.Ohkoshi, M.Kuramae, T.Mori, T.Tsuruta, S.Thompson, T.Ema, "Advanced Channel Engineering Achieving Aggressive Reduction of V_T Variation for Ultra-Low-Power Applications," *IEEE Electron Device Meeting*, pp.749-752, 2011

- [16] K. J. Kuhn "Reducing Variation in Advanced Logic Technologies: Approaches to Process and Design for Manufacturability of Nanoscale CMOS," *IEEE Electron Device Meeting*, pp.471-474, 2007
- [17] N.Planes, O.Weber, V.Barral, S.Haendler, D.Noblet, D.Croain, M.Bocat, P.-O.Sassoulas, X.Federspiel, A.Cros, A.Bajolet, E.Richard, B.Dumont, P.Perreau, D.Petit, D.Golanski, C.Fenouillet-Béranger, N.Guillot, M.Rafik, V.Huard, S.Puget, X.Montagner, M.-A.Jaud, O.Rozeau, O.Saxod, F.Wacquant, F.Monsieur, D.Barge, L.Pinzelli, M.Mellier, F.Boeuf, F.Arnaud, M.Haond, "28nm FDSOI Technology Platform for High-Speed Low-Voltage Digital Applications," *Symposium on VLSI Technology*, pp.133-134, 2012
- [18] L. T. Clark, D. Zhao, T. Bakhishev, H. Ahn, E. Boling, M. Duane, K. Fujita, P. Gregory, T. Hoffmann, M. Hori, D. Kanai, D. Kidd, S. Lee, Y. Liu, J. Mitani, J. Nagayama, S. Pradhan, P. Ranade, R. Rogenmoser, L. Scudder, L. Shifren, Y. Torii, M. Wojko, Y. Asada, T. Ema, and S. Thompson, "A Highly Integrated 65-nm SoC Process with Enhanced Power/Performance of Digital and Analog Circuits," *IEEE Electron Device Meeting*, pp.335-338, 2012
- [19] M. Hori, K. Fujita, M. Yasuda, K. Ookoshi, M. Tsutsumi, H. Ogawa, M. Takahashi, T. Ema, "Embedded FLOTOX Flash on Ultra-Low Power 55nm Logic DDC Platform," *IEEE Electron Device Meeting*, pp.9.6.1-9.6.4, 2013
- [20] S. E. Thompson, P. A. Packan, M. T. Bohr, "Linear versus Saturated Drive Current: Tradeoffs in Super Steep Retrograde Well Engineering," *Symposium on VLSI Technology*, pp.154-155, 1996
- [21] I. De, C. M. Osburn, "Impact of Super-Steep-Retrograde Channel Doping Profiles on the Performance of Scaled Devices," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, Vol. 46, No. 8, pp.1711-1717, 1999
- [22] H. –Y. Chang, S. Yang, J. Lee, L. Tao, W. –S. Hwang, D. Jena, N. Lu, D. Akinwande, "High-Performance, Highly Bendable MoS₂ Transistors with High-K Dielectrics for Flexible Low-Power Systems," ACS Nano, Vol.7, No.6, pp.5446-5452, 2013
- [23] W. Liu, J. Kang, D. Sarkar, Y. Khatami, D. Jena, K. Banerjee, "Role of Metal Contacts in Designing High-Performance Monolayer n-type WSe₂ Field Effect Transistors," *Nano Letters*, 13 (5) pp.1983-1990, 2013
- [24] H. C. P. Movva, A. Rai, S. Kang, K. Kim, B. Fallahazad, T. Taniguchi, K. Watanabe, E. Tutuc, S. Banerjee, "High-Mobility Holes in Dual-Gated WSe₂ Field-Effect Transistors," ACS Nano, Vo.9 No.10, pp.10402-10410, 2015

- [25] P.-Y. Chien, M. Zhang, S.-C Huang, M.-H. Lee, H.-R. Hsu, Y.-T. Ho, Y.-C. Chu, C.-A. Jong, J. Woo, "Reliable doping technique for WSe₂ by W:Ta co-sputtering process" *Silicon Nanoelectronics Workshop*, IEEE 2016
- [26] M. Zhang, P.-Y. Chien, J. C.-S. Woo, "Comparative Simulation Study on MoS₂ FET and CMOS Transistor," *IEEE SOI-3D-Subthreshold Microelectronics Technology Unified Conference*, 2015
- [27] Q. Liu, B. DeSalvo, P. Morin, N. Loubet, S. Pilorget, F. Chafik, S. Maitrejean, E. Augendre, D. Chanemougame, S. Guillaumet, H. Kothari, F. Allibert, B. Lherron, B. Liu, Y. Escarabajal, K. Cheng, J. Kuss, M. Wang, R. Jung, S. Teehan, T. Levin, M. Sankarapandian, R. Johnson, J. Kanyandekwe, H. He, R. Venigalla, T. Yamashita, B. Haran, L. Grenouillet, M. Vinet, O. Weber, E. Josse, F. Boeuf, M. Haond, J.-L. Bataillon, W. Kleemeier, T. Skotnicki, M. Khare, O. Faynot, B. Doris, M. Celik, R. Sampson, "FDSOI CMOS Devices Featuring Dual Strained Channel and Thin BOX Extendable to the 10nm Node," *IEEE Electron Device Meeting*, pp.219-222, 2014
- [28] C.-H. Jan, U. Bhattacharya, R. Brain, S.- J. Choi, G. Curello, G. Gupta, W. Hafez, M. Jang, M. Kang, K. Komeyli, T. Leo, N. Nidhi, L. Pan, J. Park, K. Phoa, A. Rahman, C. Staus, H. Tashiro, C. Tsai, P. Vandervoorn, L. Yang, J.-Y. Yeh, P. Bai, "A 22nm SoC Platform Technology Featuring 3-D Tri-Gate and High-k/Metal Gate, Optimized for Ultra Low Power, High Performance and High Density SoC Applications," *IEEE Electron Device Meeting*, pp.44-47, 2012
- [29] S. Lee, B. Jagannathan, S. Narasimha, A. Chou, N. Zamdmer, J. Johnson, R. Williams, L. Wagner, J. Kim, J.-O. Plouchart, J. Pekarik, S. Springer, G. Freeman, "Record RF Performance of 45-nm SOI CMOS Technology," *IEEE Electron Device Meeting*, pp.255-258, 2007
- [30] C.Fenouillet-Beranger, P. Perreau, L. Pham-Nguyen, S. Denorme, F. Andrieu, L. Tosti, L. Brevard, O. Weber, S. Barnola, T. Salvetat, X. Garros, M. Cassé, C. Leroux, J.P Noel, O. Thomas, B. Le-Gratiet, F. Baron, M. Gatefait, Y. Campidelli, F. Abbate, C. Perrot, C. de-Buttet, R. Beneyton, L. Pinzelli, F. Leverd, P. Gouraud, M. Gros-Jean, A. Bajolet, C. Mezzomo, C. Leyris, S. Haendler, D. Noblet, R.Pantel, A. Margain, C. Borowiak, E. Josse, N. Planes, D. Delprat, F. Boedt, K. Bourdelle, B.Y. Nguyen, F. Boeuf, O. Faynot, T.Skotnicki, "Hybrid FDSOI/Bulk high-k/Metal gate platform for Low Power (LP) multimedia technology," *IEEE Electron Device Meeting*, pp.667-670, 2009
- [31] A. Khakifirooz, K. Cheng, B. Jagannathan, P. Kulkarni, J. W. Sleight, D. Shahrjerdi, J. B. Chang, S. Lee, J. Li, H. Bu, R. Gauthier, B. Doris, G. Shahidi, "Fully Depleted Extremely

Thin SOI for Mainstream 20nm Low-Power Technology and Beyond," *International Solid-State Circuits Conference*, 7.10 pp.152-153, 2010

- [32] S. Lee, J. Johnson, B. Greene, A. Chou, K. Zhao, M. Chowdhury, J. Sim, A. Kumar, D. Kim, A. Sutton, S. Ku, Y. Liang, Y. Wang, D. Slisher, K. Duncan, P. Hyde, R. Thoma, J. Deng, Y. Deng, R. Rupani, R. Williams, L. Wagner, C. Wermer, H. Li, B. Johnson, D. Daley, J.O. Plouchart, S. Narasimha, C. Putnam, E. Maciejewski, W. Henson, S. Springer, "Advanced modeling and optimization of high performance 32nm HKMG SOI CMOS for RF/analog SoC applications," *Symposium on VLSI Technology*, pp.135-136, 2012
- [33] B. Murmann, P. Nikaeen, D. J. Connelly, R. W. Dutton, "Impact of Scaling on Analog Performance and Associated Modeling Needs," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, Vol. 53, No. 9, pp.2160-2167, 2006
- [34] G. Traversi, L. Gaioni, M. Manghisoni, L. Ratii, V. Re, "Perspectives of 65nm CMOS Technologies for High Performance Front-End Electronics in Future Applications," 21th International Workshop on Vertex Detectors, 2012
- [35] W. Wu, M. Chan, "Analysis of Geometry-Dependent Parasitics in Multifin Double-Gate FinFETs," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, Vol. 54, No. 4, pp.692-698, 2007
- [36] Sentaurus Device User's Manual, Synopsys Inc., Mountain View, CA, USA, June, 2012
- [37] International Technology Roadmap for Semiconductors (ITRS) 2013 www.itrs.net/
- [38] F. M. Bufler, Y. Asahi, H. Yoshimura, C. Zechner, A. Schenk, W. Fichtner, "Monte Carlo Simulation and Measurement of Nanoscale N-MOSFET," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, Vol. 50, No. 2, pp.418-424, 2003
- [39] R. Stratton, "Diffusion of Hot and Cold Electrons in Semiconductor Barriers," *Physical Review Letters*, Vol.126, Issue 6, pp.2002-2014, 1962
- [40] Y. Apanovich, P. Blakey, R. Cottle, E. Lyumkis, B. Polsky, A. Shur, A. Tcherniaev, "Numerical Simulation of Submicrometer Devices Including Coupled Nonlocal Transport and Nonisothermal Effects," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, Vol. 42, No. 5, pp.890-898, 2002
- [41] L. Ge, J. G. Fossum, B. Liu, "Physical Compact Modeling and Analysis of Velocity Overshoot in Extremely Scaled CMOS Devices and Circuits," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, Vol. 48, No. 9, pp.2074-2080, 2001
- [42] R. Granzner, V.M. Polyakov, F. Schwierz, M. Kittler, R. J. Luyken, W. Rosner, M. Stadele, "Simulation of Nanoscale MOSFETs using Modified Drift-Diffusion and Hydrodynamic

Models and Comparison with Monte Carlo Results," *Microelectronic Engineering* 83, pp.241-246, 2006

- [43] S. Reggiani, E. Gnani, A. Gnudi, M. Rudan, G. Baccarani, "Low-Field Electron Mobility Model for Ultrathin-Body SOI and Double-Gate MOSFETs With Extrmely Small Silicon Thicknesses," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, Vol. 54, No. 9, pp.2204-2212, 2007
- [44] M. G. Ancona, "Density-gradient Theory: a Macroscopic Approach to Quantum Confinement and Tunneling in Semiconductor Devices," *Journal of Computational Electronics*, Vol.10, Issue 1, pp.65-97, 2011
- [45] H.-Y. Chang and Jason C. S. Woo, "The Improvement of Output Characteristics in Tensile Strained-Si-on-Insulator NMOSFET by Channel Band Gap Adjustment", *IEEE Electron Device Letter*, Vol.32, No.8, pp.1032-1035, 2011
- [46] G. Gupta and J. C. S. Woo, "Novel Asymmetric SiGe/Strained-Silicon Heterojunction Channel MOSFET," *International Conference on Solid State Devices and Materials.*, pp.404-405, 2008
- [47] J. Yuan and J. C. S. Woo, "A Novel Split-Gate MOSFET Design Realized by a Fully Silicided Gate Process for the Improvement of Transconductance and Output Resistance", *IEEE Electron Device Letter*, Vol.26, No.11, pp.829-831, 2005
- [48] H. –Y. Chang "Asymmetric Device for Mixed-Mode and Low Power Application", PhD dissertation in EE, UCLA, 2012
- [49] F. Silveira, D. Flandre, and P. G. A. Jespers, "a g_m/I_D Based Methodology for the Design of CMOS Analog Circuits and Its Application to the Synthesis of a Silicon-on-Insulator MicroPower OTA", *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, Vol. 31, No. 9, pp.1314-1319, 1996
- [50] R.J. Mears, N. Xu, N. Damrongplasit, H. Takeuchi, R.J. Stephenson, N.W. Cody, A. Yiptong, X. Huang, M. Hytha, T.-J. King-Liu, "Simultaneous Carrier Transport Enhancement and Variability Reduction in Si MOSFETs by Insertion of Partial Monolayers of Oxygen," *Silicon Nanoelectronics Workshop*, IEEE 2012
- [51] A. Hokazono, H. Itokawa, N. Kusunoki, I. Mizushima, S. Inaba, S. Kawanaka, Y. Toyoshima, "25-nm Gate Length nMOSFET with Steep Channel Profiles Utilizing Carbon-Doped Silicon Layers (A P-Type Dopant Confinement Layer)," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, Vol. 58, No. 5, pp.2204-2212, 2011
- [52] F. Bonani, G. Ghione, M. R. Pinto, R. K. Smith, "An Efficient Approach to Noise Analysis Through Multidimensional Physics-Based Models," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, Vol. 45, No. 1, pp.261-269, 1998

- [53] A. Wettstein, O. Penzin, E. Lyumkis, W. Fichtner, "Random Dopant Fluctuation Modelling with the Impedance Field Method," *International Conference on Simulation of Semiconductor Processes and Devices*, pp.91-94, 2003
- [54] M. H. Na, E. J. Nowak, W. Haensch, J. Cai, "The Effective Drive Current in CMOS Inverters," *IEEE Electron Device Meeting*, pp.121-124, 2002
- [55] X. Wang, A. R. Brown, N. Idris, S. Markov, G. Roy, A. Asenov, "Statistical threshold-voltage variability in scaled decananometer bulk HKMG MOSFETs: a full-scale 3-D simulation scaling study," *IEEE Transaction on Electron Devices*, Vol. 58, No. 8, pp.2293–2301, 2011
- [56] H. M. Tsai, E. R. Hsieh, S. S. Chung, C. H. Tsai, R. M. Huang, C. T. Tsai, C. W. Liang, "The understanding of the trap induced variation in bulk tri-gate devices by a novel random trap profiling (RTP) technique" *Symposium on VLSI Technology*, pp.189-190, 2012
- [57] A. Asenov, S. Saini, "Suppression of Random Dopant Induced Threshold Voltage Fluctuations in Sub-0.1- m MOSFET's with Epitaxial and -Doped Channels," *IEEE Transaction on Electron Devices*, Vol. 46, No. 8, pp.1718–1724, 1999
- [58] O. Weber, O. Faynot, F. Andrieu, C. Buj-Dufournet, F. Allain, P. Scheiblin, J. Foucher, N. Daval, D. Lafond, L. Tosti, L. Brevard, O. Rozeau, C. Fenouillet-Beranger, M. Marin, F. Boeuf, D. Delprat, K. Bourdelle, B.-Y. Nguyen, S. Deleonibus, "High Immunity to Threshold Voltage Variability in Undoped Ultra-Thin FDSOI MOSFETs and its Physical Understanding," *IEEE Electron Device Meeting*, pp.1-4, 2008
- [59] H. Fukutome, K.Y. Cheon, J.P. Kim, J.C. Kim, J.G. Lee, S.Y. Cha, U.J. Roh, S.D. Kwon, D.K. Sohn, S. Maeda, "Comprehensive Extensibility of 20nm Low Power/High Performance Technology Platform Featuring Scalable High-k/Metal Gate Planar Transistors with Reduced Design Corner," *IEEE Electron Device Meeting*, pp.60-63, 2012
- [60] K. J. Kuhn, M. D. Giles, D. B. P. Kolar, A. Kornfeld, R. Kotlyar, S. T. Ma, A. Maheshwari, S. Mudanai, "Process Technology Variation," *IEEE Transaction on Electron Devices*, Vol. 58, No. 8, pp.2197–2208, 2011
- [61] F. Andrieu, O. Weber, J. Mazurier, O. Thomas, J-P. Noel, C. Fenouillet-Béranger, J-P. Mazellier, P. Perreau, T. Poiroux, Y. Morand, T. Morel, S. Allegret*, V. Loup, S. Barnola, F. Martin, J-F. Damlencourt, I. Servin, M. Cassé, X. Garros, O. Rozeau, M-A. Jaud, G. Cibrario, J. Cluzel, A. Toffoli, F. Allain, R. Kies, D. Lafond, V. Delaye, C. Tabone, L. Tosti, L. Brévard, P. Gaud, V. Paruchuri, K.K. Bourdelle, W. Schwarzenbach, O. Bonnin, B-Y. Nguyen, B. Doris, F. Boeuf, T. Skotnicki, O. Faynot "Low Leakage and Low Variability Ultra-Thin Body and Buried Oxide (UT2B) SOI Technology for 20nm Low Power CMOS and Beyond," *Symposium on VLSI Technology*, pp.57-58, 2010

- [62] O. Faynot, F. Andrieu, O. Weber, C. Fenouillet-Béranger, P. Perreau, J. Mazurier, T. Benoist, O. Rozeau, T. Poiroux, M. Vinet, L. Grenouillet, J-P. Noel, N. Posseme, S. Barnola, F. Martin, C. Lapeyre, M. Cassé, X. Garros, M-A. Jaud, O. Thomas, G. Cibrario, L. Tosti, L. Brévard, C. Tabone, P. Gaud, S. Barraud, T. Ernst, S. Deleonibus, "Planar Fully Depleted SOI Technology: a powerful architecture for the 20nm node and beyond," *IEEE Electron Device Meeting*, pp.50-53, 2010
- [63] Q. Liu, M. Vinet, J. Gimbert, N. Loubet, R. Wacquez, L. Grenouillet, Y. Le Tiec, A. Khakifirooz, T. Nagumo, K. Cheng, H. Kothari, D. Chanemougame, F. Chafik, S. Guillaumet, J. Kuss, F. Allibert, G. Tsutsui, J. Li, P. Morin, S. Mehta, R. Johnson, L.F. Edge, S. Ponoth, T. Levin, S. Kanakasabapathy, B. Haran, H. Bu, J.-L. Bataillon, O. Weber, O. Faynot, E. Josse, M. Haond, W. Kleemeier, M. Khare, T. Skotnicki, S. Luning, B. Doris, M. Celik, R. Sampson, "High Performance UTBB FDSOI Devices Featuring 20nm Gate Length for 14nm Node and Beyond," *IEEE Electron Device Meeting*, pp.228-231, 2013
- [64] S. Narasimha, P. Chang, C. Ortolland, D. Fried, E. Engbrecht, K. Nummy, P. Parries, T. Ando, M. Aquilino, N. Arnold, R. Bolam, J. Cai, M. Chudzik, B. Cipriany, G. Costrini, M. Dai, J. Dechene, C. DeWan, B. Engel, M. Gribelyuk, D. Guo, G. Han, N. Habib, J. Holt, D. Ioannou, B. Jagannathan, D. Jaeger, J. Johnson, W. Kong, J. Koshy, R. Krishnan, A. Kumar, M. Kumar, J. Lee, X. Li, C-H. Lin, B. Linder, S. Lucarini, N. Lustig, P. McLaughlin, K. Onishi, V. Ontalus, R. Robison, C. Sheraw, M. Stoker, A. Thomas, G. Wang, R. Wise, L. Zhuang, G. Freeman, J. Gill, E. Maciejewski, R. Malik, J. Norum, P. Agnello, "22nm High-Performance SOI Technology Featuring Dual-Embedded Stressors, Epi-Plate High-K Deep-Trench Embedded DRAM and Self-Aligned Via 15LM BEOL," *IEEE Electron Device Meeting*, pp.3.3.1-3.3.4, 2012
- [65] B. Greene, Q. Liang, K. Amarnatha, Y. Wang, J. Schaefferb, M. Cai, Y. Liang, S. Saroop, J. Chenga, A. Rotondaro, S-J. Han, R. Mo, K. McStay, S. Ku, R. Pala, M. Kumar, B. Dirahoui, B. Yanga, F. Tamweber, W-H. Lee, M. Steigerwalt, H. Weijtmansa, J. Holt, L. Blacka, S. Samavedamb, M. Turnerb, K. Ramania, D. Leea, M. Belyansky, M. Chowdhuryb, D. Aiméb, B. Minb, H. van Meera, H. Yin, K. Chan, M. Angyal, M. Zaleskib, O. Ogunsola, C. Childa, L. Zhuang, H. Yan, D. Permanaa, J. Sleight, D. Guo, S. Mittl, D. Ioannou, E. Wu, M. Chudzik, D-G. Park, D. Browna, S. Luninga, D. Mocuta, E. Maciejewski, K. Henson, E. Leobandung, "High Performance 32nm SOI CMOS with High-k/Metal Gate and 0.149μm2 SRAM and Ultra Low-k Back End with Eleven Levels of Copper," *Symposium on VLSI Technology*, pp.140-141, 2009
- [66] M. Chudzik, B. Doris, R. Mo, J. Sleight, E. Cartier, C. Dewan, D. Park, H. Bu, W. Natzle, W. Yan, C. Ouyang, K. Henson, D. Boyd, S. Callegari, R. Carter, D. Casarotto, M. Gribelyuk, M. Hargrove, W. He, Y. Kim, B. Linder, N. Moumen, V.K. Paruchuri, J. Stathis, M. Steen, A. Vayshenker, X. Wang, S. Zafar, T. Ando, R. Iijima, M. Takayanagi, V. Narayanan, R. Wise,

Y. Zhang, R. Divakaruni, M.Khare, T.C. Chen, "High-Performance High-N/Metal Gates for 45nm CMOS and Beyond with Gate-First Processing," *Symposium on VLSI Technology*, pp.194-195, 2007

- [67] H.S.Yang, R. Malik, S. Narasimha, Y. Li, R. Divakmi, P. Agnello, S. Allen, A. Antreasyan, J.C. Amold, K. Bandy, M. Belyansky, A. Bonnoit, G. Bronner, V. Chan, X. Chen, Z. Chen, D. Chidambarrao, A. Chou, W. Clark, S.W. Crowder, B. Engel, H. Harifuchi, S.F. Huang, R. Jagamatha, F.F. Jamin, Y. Kohyama, H. Kuroda, C.W. Lai, H.K. Lee, W-H. Lee, E.H. Lim, W. Lai, A. Mallikarjunan, K. Matsumoto, A. McKnight, J. Nayak, H.Y. Ng, S. Panda, R. Rengarajan, M. Steigewalt, S. Subbanna, K. Subramanian', 1. Sudijona, G. Sudo. S-P. Sun, B. Tessier, Y. Toyoshima, P. Tran, R. Wise, R. Wong, I.Y. Yang, C. H. Wann, and L.T. Su, "Dual Stress Liner for High Performance sub-45nm Gate Length SO1 CMOS Manufacturing," *IEEE Electron Device Meeting*, pp.1075-1077, 2004
- [68] W. Zhang, M. -H. Chiu, C. -H. Chen, W. Chen, L. -J. Li, A. T. S. Wee, "Role of Metal Contacts in High-Performance Phototransistors Based on WSe₂ Monolayers," ACS Nano, Vol.8, No.8, pp.8653-8661, 2014
- [69] C. –H. Chen, C. –L. Wu, J. Pu, M. –H. Chiu, P. Kumar, T. Takenobu, L. –J. Li, "Hole Mobility Enhancement and p-Doping in Monolayer WSe₂ by Gold Decoration," 2D Materials, Vol.1, No.3, pp.1-11, 2014
- [70] H. Terrones, E. D. Corro, S. Feng, J. M. Poumirol, D. Rhodes, D. Smirnov, N. R. Pradhan, Z. Lin, M. A. T. Nguyen, A. L. Elias, T. E. Mallouk, L. Balicas, M. A. Pimenta, M. Terrones, "New First Order Raman-active Modes in Few Layered Transition Metal Dichalcogenides" *Scientific Reports* 4, 4215, pp.1-9, 2014
- [71] J. Chang, L. F. Register, S. K. Banerjee, "Ballistic Performance Comparison of Monolayer Transition Metal Dichalcogenide MX₂ (M = Mo, W; X = S, Se, Te) Metal-Oxide-Semiconductor Field Effect Transistors," *Journal of Applied Physics*, 115, 084506, 2014
- [72] V. Subramanian, B. Parvais, J. Borremans, A. Mercha, D. Linten, P. Wambacq, J. Loo, M. Dehan, C. Gustin, N. Collaert, S. Kubicek, R. Lander, J. Hooker, F. Cubaynes, S. Donnay, M. Jurczak, G. Groeseneken, "Planar Bulk MOSFETs Versus FinFETs: An Analog/RF Perspective," *IEEE Transaction on Electron Devices*, Vol. 53, No. 12, pp.3071–3079, 2006